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ALASKA ASSOCIATION ON DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR REPORT
October 2020




NOTEWORTHY NEWS  
· SDS is working on some form of Provider Agreement that would reimburse providers an additional 33% on top of general billing for those experiencing COVID

Attachments:
· Letter to Governor Dunleavy, Commissioner Crum and legislators on Extension of the Public Health Disaster Emergency Declaration from AADD
· CFO/COMPLIANCE Group minutes from 10.15.20 meeting with Doug Jones on the Self Audit due December 31
· Racing Against the Clock: Preserving Disability Supports During the COVID-19 Pandemic (from ANCOR, featuring Alaska’s the Arc of Anchorage)

SDS UPDATE
· Provider agreements that would reimburse an additional 33% to providers serving an individual with COVID is being drafted.  There is uncertainty about in home providers will be eligible or whether payments could be retroactive. It will not apply to those who need to be quarantined. Funds are drawn from CARES Act.
· SDS is working with UAA to have CNA’s and nurses do internships with the IDD population to increase staffing numbers.
· SDS is working on a funding for the DSPHire App for both application and marketing.
· Vaccine plan is asking providers to register with a pharmacy for when the vaccine for COVID is available.  The initial deadline was extended to November 6th for registration.  It will be voluntary.  
· Work to align 1115 waiver with 1915 (c) waivers was to begin last spring.  COVID took up all that air space.  SDS and BH plan to work on that in the future.
· Simple POC extensions past the current December deadline? UNKNOWN. The Governor cannot simply extend the Health Emergency past November 15th due to SB241, legislation passed by the Alaska legislature that ends the Health Emergency on Nov. 15th
A special session would be required to extend the deadline.  Resolution is unknown at this time.
NOTE:  AADD has drafted a letter requesting that the Governor declare a new Health Emergency November 16th.SDS recognizes that the need for the continuation of the flexibilities currently offered as COVID numbers increase.  And CMS has extended the Health Emergencies that would apply to Appendix K. 


FACE-TO-FACE MEETINGS
The AADD Fall Face2Face meeting was held virtually in five different sessions over three days: October 28 -30, 2020. 
Session 1 sponsored a panel of DSP’s talking about the Alaska Association of DSP’s and ways to professionalize the field.  
Session 2 held elections for the Board of Directors resulting the following officers and representatives:
AADD President – Amanda Faulkner, Frontier Community Services, Soldotna	
Vice President – Cindy Hensley, Cindy n Vic’s, Anchorage
Secretary – Bess Clark, Community Connections, Ketchikan
Treasurer – Susan Garner, Mat Su Services for Children and Adults, Wasilla
Past President – Michael Bailey, Hope Community Resources, Anchorage
Members: Rick Driscoll, Jaimie Kassman, Matt Jones, Assets, Anchorage
Newly elected Board member:  Meghan Heim, Infinite Options, Fairbanks
Small groups in this session discussed action items out of the strategic plan goals.

Additionally members were polled for the most important technology flexibilities to encourage SDS to move forward and emerging leadership training options
Technology:
· Enhanced Provider Rate: 32
· Distance Delivered Day Hab: 20
· Remote Supports: 19
· Purchase AT equipment: 17
· Remote Visits by CCs: 12
· Distance Delivered Supported Employment: 5
· Other (from chat): Remote visits by agency representatives
Training Option:
	Foraker Nonprofit Management Course
	7

	National Leadership Consortium on Developmental Disabilities
	12

	The Five Behaviors® for Virtual Teams
	8



Session 3 was devoted to an SDS update (see above) and a recognition for Michael Bailey
Session 4 spotlighted the new DSPHire app and encouraged folks to sign up and spoke to the work of the Shared Vision.
Session 5 featured a nationally known speaker, V J Smith speaking movingly about gratitude.  The newsletter this month will feature the President’s address on this talk.

MENTAL HEALTH TRUST AUTHORITY
Mental Health Trust Grant 8464.03 for FY21 is for $65,000. The three primary goals are:    
1. Advocate for a strong system and best practices through involvement with national trends and organizations. 
2. Change management support for leadership in provider organizations.
3.  Support for Agency Sustainability and Work Force Development

Mental Health Grant 12039 -Technology Capacity Building from 6/1/20 to 4/30/20 for $50,000
AADD was granted funds for Champney Consulting to continue creating the infrastructure to embed technology as a support system and safety net for people with disabilities. 

Mental Health Trust Grant 11536 – This grant supported travel for 37 attendees to attend Key Campaign and for work on Voter Registration by Patrick Reinhart.  The grant ended September 30th and a final report was been submitted to and accepted by the Mental Health Trust. 

CFO and COMPLIANCE GROUPs
The CFO and Compliance groups met jointly October 15th with Doug Jones from the Program Integrity Unit to discuss the Self Audit due December 31st.  See notes from Susan Garner at the end of this report for detailed information. 

HOT TOPICS
There was no Hot Topics call in October due to virtual Face2Face meetings. And there will be no Hot Topics in November due to Thanksgiving. 

WEBSITE
The October newsletter is posted on the website.  Thanks to all the members who have registered for the members only access.  If you are a member and have not registered go to: www.aaddalaska.org/wp-login.php?action=register
ALASKANS STANDING FOR MEDICAID                                                                                                       A broad coalition of organizations that rely on Medicaid (including health, homelessness, food insecurity, Native Health, Mental Health Trust, Mat Su Health Foundation, ABHA, AADD and others) continues to meet weekly.  The group is facilitated by the Primary Care Association.
 ANCOR                                                                                                                                                    Briefings: ANCOR continues a 15 to 30 minute briefing of what is happening on the “hill” (federal congress) each Friday morning at 8:30.  I attended four in September. 
· Phase 3 of the Provider Portal funds have been extended to November 6th
· CMS has released a 100page+ document on Quality Outcome Measures and is asking for comments now.
· ANCOR  continues to advocate for a delayed implementation to EVV through a legislative sign on letter and a letter to CMS signed by multiple partners asking for maximum flexibility within the pandemic (such as no fees leveled etc.). 
· DSP of the year applications for ANCOR recognition are now open. 
· Please look at the advocacy document: Racing Against the Clock: Preserving Disability Supports During the COVID-19 Pandemic.  It is attached to this report. 
SAE (State Association Executive) Meetings have been moved to every other week with discussions around DSP week, funding opportunities and utilization. 
CALENDAR
November 5, 2020		AADD Board meeting 9 to 10
November 12, 2020		AADD Membership Meeting, 11:00 to 12 nn
November 19, 2020  		Compliance Group, 8:30 to 9:30 am
November 19, 2020  		CFO Group, 10:00 to 11:00 am
No Hot Topics 			Thanksgiving 

SUMMARY OF SDS ALERTS
October 1, 2020	E-Alert:  AARP Alaska October Virtual Events 
October 1, 2020	E-Alert:  DHHS Announces $20 Billion in New Phase 3 Provider Relief Funding 
October 6, 2020	E-Alert:  Alaska COVID-19 Vaccine ECHO Meeting Announced 
October 12, 2020	E-Alert:  Proposed Regulations on Electronic Visit Verification Issued 
October 14, 2020	E-Alert:  Immediate Assistance Needed
October 14, 2020	E-Alert:  Immediate Assistance Needed in Anchorage 
October 21, 2020	E-Alert:  New Website Launches to Help Address Health Care Workforce Shortages and Improve Care
October 23, 2020	E-Alert:  Seeking Input on Alaska’s State Plan to Address Alzheimer’s Disease and Related Dementia 
October 29, 2020	E-Alert:  Updates to new Website to Help Address Health Care Workforce Shortages and Improve Care 
October 30, 2020	E-Alert:  SDS moving to 1845 Bragaw Street, Suite 350, Anchorage
[bookmark: _GoBack]

Respectfully submitted,
[image: lizette signature]
Lizette Stiehr
Executive Director, AADD
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AADD Joint Workgroup  
Compliance & CFO 
NOTES – October 15, 2020 

This meeting was dedicated to answering questions about the newly enacted Self-Audits by Program Integrity.  Doug Jones, Manager of Medicaid Program Integrity presented and answered questions. 
Here is my best attempt at transcribing the information from the teleconference. 
GENERAL INFORMATION 
Self-Audits are a requirement from Senate Bill 74.  This requirement reduced the contract audits from 75/year to 50.  The law can be found in 7 AAC 160.115. 
The self-audits can be performed on the TIN/EIN or on the Medicaid Billing ID.   
The self-audit is required to be conducted on a CALENDAR year, not a fiscal year.   
The first self-audit is to be conducted on claims from 2017 or 2018—the provider may choose which CALENDAR year to audit.   
The report is due to Program Integrity by 12/31/2020.   
There is no EXTRAPOLATION on the errors found during the self-audit—unlike a Myers & Stauffer’s audit. 
The Program Integrity webpage has reference material and filing instructions.  It can be found at:  http://dhss.alaska.gov/Commissioner/Pages/ProgramIntegrity/default.aspx 
When submitting the final report, include the Attestation form for each TIN/EIN or Medicaid billing ID—found on the website.  It is up to the each provider agency to determine if a corrective action plan is required for the number or type of errors found during the self-audit. 
Providers have 60 days to send in payment on the errors found from the DATE the self-audit final report is submitted to Program Integrity. 
Program Integrity is reviewing for what the regulations require in 7 AAC 105.230 (general progress note regulation).  The Waiver Regulations may require more details. 
Program Integrity will provide an initial response to providers once the final report is submitted usually within a week a two, but can take up to 30 days.  The response will be one of two statements: 
1. Program Integrity has received the final report and accepted it; OR 2. Program Integrity has received the final report and has questions. 
 
 
 
If you need help on using Rat Stats, contact Program Integrity after reviewing the information on their webpage, which looks like: 
Provider Self-Audits 
Due to changing priorities amid the public health emergency, the Department is issuing the following guidance on the requirement for provider self–audits under 7 AAC 160.115. Under this regulation, providers are required to conduct a self-audit every two years. The first round of self- audits which may cover either 2017 or 2018, is due to the Department no later than December 31, 2020.  
Effective June 7, 2018 the Department of Health and Social Services requires all Medicaid providers to conduct a self-audit once every two years, draft a report of the self-audit, sign and submit the self audit attestation form, and to repay all identified overpayments. See Alaska Statute 47.05.235 and Alaska Administrative Code 7 AAC 160.115.  
· Attestation Form 
· Provider Self-Audit FAQs 
· Provider Self-Audit Checklist 
· Suggested Provider Self-Audit Steps 
· How to Determine sample size RAT-STATS 
· How to Obtain a Valid Random sample RAT-STATS 
Please submit provider self-audit reports and attestation to Medicaid Program Integrity at: 
Mail:  
DHSS, Medicaid Program Integrity 
3601 C Street, Suite 902 Anchorage, AK 99503 
Or email: QAPIProgramIntegrity@alaska.gov Utilize these resources for these self-audits: 
· The U.S. Department of Health & Human Services Office of Inspector General (HSS OIG) has provided resources for provider compliance including access to RAT-STATS a free statistical software package to assist with provider self reviews; access this website here: https://oig.hhs.gov/compliance/. 
 
THE FINAL REPORT SHOULD INCLUDE THE FOLLOWING CONTENT: 
· the method to sample claims (e.g. used Rat Stats or some other program).  A screen shot of the Rat Stats page or other program would be appropriate to include in the report.   
· The TCN for each individual claim line (can be documented on the spreadsheet of the review information. 
· Send in the spreadsheet used to document the review and final resolution of the claim. 
· Program Integrity does not require proof of the supported documentation be sent in with the final report or the review spreadsheet.  A yes/no spreadsheet is acceptable. 
· If two universe of claims (two Medicaid Billing IDs) are being audited the provider can report separately or together as long as the Medicaid Billing ID is documented for each  
 
· claim or each page (however the Medicaid Billing IDs are divided up on the review document). 
 
PERM AUDIT INFORMATION 
The Payment Error Rate Measurement audits have begun again for the State of Alaska.  If you receive a call from NCI, please answer it and comply with the request for information.  It is very important. 
Claims for FY2017 for SOA are being audited.  There are three types of reviews: 
1. Medical Records – requested from providers 
2. Eligibility 
3. Claims Processing 
Thanks go to Doug Jones for being on-line and answering our questions. 
 
Respectfully submitted by: 
Susan Garner 11/2/2020 














RACING AGAINST THE CLOCK:  Preserving Disability Supports During the COVID Pandemic –                  from ANCOR

Executive Summary
[image: ]Efforts to maintain the safety and survival of people with disabilities and frontline staff during the COVID-19 pandemic must be prioritized given the heightened risk these people face. People with intellectual/developmental disabilities (I/DD) are more likely to die if they contract the coronavirus and rely heavily on Medicaid-funded supports to stay safe and healthy in the community.

This brief profiles providers of Medicaid-funded disability supports, outlining how the challenges they face cannot be addressed solely by funding from two federal programs created by the CARES Act: the Paycheck Protection Program (PPR) and the Provider Relief Fund (PRF). The team at John F. Murphy Homes in Maine, featured in this brief.


Specifically, this brief highlights several troubling findings:

· The pandemic has generated such deep financial loss for providers that it threatens their ability to deliver supports at all.

· Funding is insufficient to address the increased responsibilities placed on Direct Support Professionals (DSPs), in addition to fears about the well-being of themselves and their loved ones. This exacerbates a long-standing workforce recruitment and retention crisis.

· The financial duress and staffing challenges wrought by the pandemic create dynamics that force providers to make impossible choices that will have lasting consequences for individuals with I/DD.

· Even when PRF and PPP converge with state initiatives to successfully help providers, long-standing structural challenges remain—and any advances can be undone by new surges in COVID-19 cases.

Given the dire nature of this situation, Congress must prioritize legislation to fund Medicaid supports that both keep people with I/DD healthy and safe during the pandemic, and ensure people with I/DD have the options and resources they need to live, work and thrive in the community long after the pandemic has subsided. 

Background 

Between 2.6 and 4 million people in the US who have I/DD may be more vulnerable to COVID-19 because they are more likely to have underlying conditions such as high blood pressure, heart and respiratory diseases, and diabetes, as reported by Newsweek and recent research published in Disability and Health Journal. Specifically, the study found that “people with I/DD aged between 18 to 74-years-old had a higher case fatality rate than those without”.

“We are grateful for the funding from PPP and that the federal time extension to use the funds into June allowed us 10 weeks to spend the funding. But as we all know, the pandemic is still here and The Arc [of Anchorage] is barely keeping its head above water with not having the revenue from day habilitation services.”
— The Arc of Anchorage

This means that people with I/DD are among the populations whose safety and well-being must be prioritized by policymakers. One of the most effective ways to do so is to strengthen the system of community supports that allows individuals to remain safe in their own homes, rather than having to move into congregate settings such as nursing homes or institutional facilities.
[image: ]
[image: ]The majority of I/DD supports in the United States are funded through the Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) program. HCBS supports include assistance with activities of daily living such as maintaining good hygiene, as well as getting groceries, communicating with friends and family, and adhering to personalized medical guidelines. Because a majority of I/DD supports cannot be performed with social distancing, DSPs assisting individuals with I/DD are on the frontlines of the pandemic. 

Demand for DSPs is surging, even as the pandemic exacerbates a staffing crisis. Long before the pandemic, the average annual turnover rate among states for which data are available was 51 percent in 2018. In turn, Medicaid-funded agencies that employ DSPs have been forced by the pandemic to invest heavily in personal protective equipment (PPE), overtime pay, hazard pay and other expenses that far exceed budgeted projections. Meanwhile, these expenses come at a time of significant revenue loss resulting from the closing of certain programs necessitated by states’ COVID-19 regulations, such as the closure of programs that help people with disabilities find and maintain employment or interact in the community.Charts sourced from COVID-19 & Adults with Disabilities: Health and Health Care Access from the American Association on Health and Disability

 
While federal COVID-19 relief programs have helped stop the bleeding, efforts to maintain the stability of Medicaid disability supports will be incomplete without additional investments by Congress. While Medicaid-funded I/DD service providers qualify for two helpful relief programs created by the Coronavirus Aid, Relief and Economic Security (CARES) Act of 2020, the pandemic is outlasting the resources created by these programs and leaving agencies—and, by extension, the individuals they support—in precarious positions. The two CARES Act programs are the Paycheck Protection Program (PPP), which assisted certain types of employers by furnishing forgivable loans if they continued to pay their employees to help them circumnavigate states’ unemployment insurance programs, and the Provider Relief Fund (PRF), which made provider organizations eligible for grants worth up to two percent of their previous years’ revenue. Facts & Figures: CARES Act Programs

· Provider Relief Fund grants cover up to 2 percent of an organization’s annual revenue, but the loss from the pandemic has been significantly more than that for providers.
· Only agencies with less than 500 employees are eligible for PPP, so many Medicaid disability agencies were locked out of the program.
· Even if an agency receives a much-needed PPP loan, the loan amount is not sufficient to last through the pandemic.


These programs have been moderately successful in ensuring the survival of community-based disability supports, but they are insufficient in addressing all of the challenges caused by the crisis. As a result, providers are left to make incredibly difficult decisions that are untenable considering how vital Medicaid supports are to the survival of people with disabilities.

The Duration of the Pandemic Threatens Financial Ruin for Agencies

With more than 1,600 members, ANCOR is the leading voice of disability service providers in Washington. For the purposes of this brief, we interviewed about a dozen of our members, representing the diversity of this vital industry in terms of size, service offering and geographic reach. From those interviews, we gleaned important lessons about several key themes that are emerging. In this section, we highlight the first of those themes—the threat posed to disability service providers by the extensive duration of the pandemic—by profiling some of the provider agencies with which we spoke.

Community Provider: YAI, New York, NY

YAI by the numbers:

· Revenue loss: approximately $6,200,000 through August, averaging about $1,000,000 per month
· Additional expenses: $1,500,000 monthly
· Funds received from PRF: $3,106,299 
· Funds received from PPP: Did not receive PPP funding due to number of employees
Kevin Carey, YAI’s Chief Financial Officer, explained to ANCOR that additional expenses are “mostly due to hazard pay for staff; paying for employees out on COVID sick leave; PPE purchases; [and] additional equipment for telehealth, cleaning services, supplies, etc.” Carey went on to explain that they have been able to find some cost savings, but those savings have been eclipsed by significant revenue loss and surges in the aforementioned costs.

Regarding YAI’s use of the PRF grant they received, Carey further elaborates that, “Funds are being used to offset lost revenues, maintain staff, benefits, etc. [We aim to] keep programs operating and maintain cash flow.”

Community Provider: John F. Murphy Homes, Auburn, ME
[image: ]John F. Murphy Homes by the numbers:

· Revenue loss: $5,000,000 through July
· Additional expenses: $500,000 monthly
· Funds received from PRF: $924,000
· Funds received from PPP: Did not receive PPP due to number of employees

Todd Goodwin, Chief Executive Officer for John F. Murphy Homes, emphasized that although his organization’s losses have been significant, they would have been far more deeply impacted if not for the quick and decisive—but near impossible—actions they took. According to Goodwin, John F. Murphy Homes’ losses would have been greater if not for: Individuals supported by John F. Murphy Homes


· A furlough of just over 300 employees.
· A halt on employee raises. This was a particularly distasteful fact set in relief against Maine’s unwillingness to put forward substantive rate increases, Goodwin says. Such rate increases would have allowed better pay in the I/DD sector that would be on par with steps Maine has taken on behalf of several other health care sectors.
· A freeze on filling open positions.
· A freeze on a variety of organizational initiatives meant to improve service delivery and efficiency.

John F. Murphy Homes could not qualify for PPP money despite multiple avenues of trying. “Our first disqualification was the fact that we employ more than 500 employees,” Goodwin said. “The second disqualification was that we exceeded revenue thresholds on our primary industry classification codes. The third and final disqualification related to the alternate sizing standard test for organizations with more than 500 employees. This required coming in under a certain gross receipt threshold and coming in under a tangible net worth threshold. We met the former and failed on the latter. This was a bitter pill to swallow as we saw so many others get these monies and thus put forward temporary pay increases for their staff. PPP did nothing for us.”
Community Provider: The Arc of Anchorage, Anchorage, AKAdditional Challenges

Uncertainty Over Eligibility, Reporting & State Responses Hampered Providers’ Ability to Fully Leverage Funding

Due to Medicaid being a federal-state partnership, many providers expressed concern about being vulnerable to state-level repercussions for participating in the Paycheck Protection Program. Notably, some states such as Georgia and Michigan are requiring providers to return any retainer funds received during a period of time when their agency used PPP. 

For the Provider Relief Fund, smaller providers with few administrative staff were concerned about committing to more than they could handle because HHS did not release reporting requirements for the until after the sign-up period for the grants. 

Additionally, frequent updates to the Provider Relief Funds’ terms and conditions left providers wary about whether they could remain qualified for the Fund's grants. In the words of our member Mat-Su Services for Children and Adults, located in Alaska, as late in the process as September 10: "The reporting requirements on these funds is currently unknown.  Will the funds be required to be returned if it is felt that they were not used properly?  What are the rules for using the funds?  Nothing is free (especially from the Federal government)."


The Arc of Anchorage by the numbers:

· Funds Received from PRF: $0 (applied on August 28, funding not yet received at time of writing)
· Funds received from PPP: $1,900,000

As shared by Clara Sanderson, Senior Public Relations Officer, “After a very stressful and difficult [PPP] application effort, our Finance Officer worked with local lenders to get the application submitted. The communication with the lenders was daunting through the whole process and in addition, the lenders had a very difficult time getting answers from the Treasury Department and how to best assist organizations/businesses like us through the confusing application period. We did get approved for and used $1.9 million in PPP funding that was used overwhelmingly for labor costs due to COVID-19. Our PPP funds were spent from April through June.”

Sanderson went on to describe the impact of the pandemic on The Arc’s financial footing. “We had to shut down our day habilitation services for in-person services by our Community Services department that maintains our adult recreation center, The Arc Clubhouse, for youth ages 12-16, and our art studio for adults as well. We also had expenses from COVID-19 to cover things like PPE and providing one-on-one services only. We did our best to keep staff on board with us, giving as many hours as we could for our hourly employees through this pandemic.”
Despite these challenges, Sanderson’s comments also reflect the remarkable resilience of community-based disability service providers. “We did get creative with our recreation center after the State of Alaska Medicaid and Health & Social Services offices cleared for certain services be provided via teleconference or video conference,” Sanderson continued. “Our Recreation Center staff quickly got to work creating Zoom classes and helping keep our individuals connected during our local ‘hunker down’ order in the Municipality of Anchorage this spring, and additional health mandates that continue in present day. Our Behavioral Health team also benefitted from the State of Alaska's red tape that was lifted for therapy services to be available (due to COVID-19) over the phone or video/internet, so they could continue to support individuals through the pandemic and telemedicine access with our in-house medical provider for medications.”
Finally, Sanderson noted that The Arc of Anchorage, although it continues to struggle, is immensely grateful for the PPP funding received, as it has enabled them to stay in business. “The Arc is barely keeping its head above water with not having the revenue from day habilitation services.”

Community Provider: Cedar Lake, Louisville, KY

Cedar Lake by the numbers:

· Revenue loss: $234,000 through May 30 (average $46,500 monthly)
· Additional expenses: $42,000 (average $8,400 monthly)
· Funds received from PRF: $583,000
· Funds received from PPP: $4,400,000

“We have used the funds to offset operational losses and also to issue ‘hazard bonuses’ for all staff working with the people we support,” said R. Chris Stevenson, Cedar Lake’s Chief Executive Office. “The lack of funding is being felt most significantly on the [community-based programs] side because our services have been impacted by low attendance (or no attendance at all).”
The impact isn’t just being felt within the Cedar Lake community, as the need to lay off several employees has left other Louisville-area workers without a job. “We have had to implement several staff layoffs—approximately 10 positions—due to the lack of revenue. If we had the supplemental funding in place [sooner], we would not have had to put these layoffs into effect,” Stevenson explained. Moving forward, Stevenson believes additional funding may help Cedar Lake avoid additional layoffs.

Financial Duress is Exacerbating the DSP Workforce Crisis

A second theme that emerged from our interviews with community-based providers had to do with the direct support workforce. This workforce, in crisis long before COVID-19, has grappled for years with high turnover rates, high vacancy rates, low wages and inadequate career pathways. Across the board, these challenges have been amplified by the pandemic in a variety of ways.
Facts & Figures: COVID-19 and the Direct Support Workforce Crisis

· While the funding from the Provider Relief Fund and PPP has allowed some agencies to slightly increase wages, this is not sufficient to compete with other health care industries or overcome DSPs’ worries for their and their loved ones’ health.
· DSPs’ availability is further limited by family responsibilities. One in four home care workers, an umbrella category which includes DSPs, has a child under age 18 at home.


Community Provider: Laura Baker Services Association, Northfield, MN

Laura Baker Services Association by the numbers:

· Revenue loss: $60,000 monthly.
· Additional expenses: $20,000 monthly
· Funds received from PRF: $0 (funds not received at the time of writing; organization anticipates around $100,000)
· Funds received from PPP: $825,000

Sandra Gerdes, Executive Director for Laura Baker Services Association, explained that they have recently found themselves in competition (and unable to effectively compete) with other providers in their small town that have been able to secure emergency funding. “One of our challenges is that in a relatively small town, we have a number of Medicare service providers; since they have received more funding from HHS, they are offering shift differentials of up to $5 per hour to attract and retain staff. They are attracting many of our staff members. We cannot fill service openings because of staffing shortages, and this becomes a chicken and egg issue: if you don’t fill the openings, you can’t support staff the way we would like, but if we fill the openings, we don’t have enough staff to support people the way we need to.”

Gerdes went on to explain that if her organization were able to get additional funding, it would increase DSP wages to be more competitive with other employers in our sector in the community, particularly health care providers.

Beyond her organization’s challenges related to competing against other organizations with similar missions, Gerdes also explained the unique challenges facing her staff. Child care and housing are two needs for our staff members; we are working with local support agencies to provide those resources by accessing child care vouchers and advocating for more affordable housing. They’re even considering providing child care for their employees. It’s worth noting that if unable to pay DSPs a living wage, the impact won’t just be felt by Laura Baker Services Association, but also by the state more broadly, as these employees—even if not relegated to the unemployment rolls—may be forced to rely on social safety net programs just so they can deliver Medicaid services.

Of course, the organization’s ability to recruit and retain staff is unraveling at the same time it sees an increased demand for labor. “Because of work and day program closures, we have had to add 13 full-time staff members [for residential services],” Gerdes continued. “Even as day programs and work opportunities reopen, we aren’t able to reduce [our staffing needs] because we need staffing for the people who haven’t returned to work and day programs.” Complicating this dynamic is that in Minnesota, most providers either provide residential services or day habilitation services, but now both. As a result, organizations like Gerdes’ don’t have the luxury of redirecting day program staff hours to residential settings. “Day programs are providing services virtually, which means they can bill, but we can’t, even though we need to provide staffing for that person, including assistance to participate in the virtual sessions,” Gerdes explained. 

Regarding how Laura Baker Services Association has used PPP funds, Gerdes elaborated that in addition to shoring up cash flow, her organization offered $100,000 in “thank you” pay to staff members in the form of a one-time bonus. For the period of the PPP loan, they paid staff $3 for every hour worked across the eight-week PPP loan period. This move illustrates a double-edged sword: on the one hand, it proves that providers will do everything in their power to strengthen the ability of their workforce to weather the financial storm, but it highlights that despite these efforts, organizations like Laura Baker Services Association still struggle to compete against other providers in the community.

Community Provider: Koinonia, Independence, OH 

[image: ]Koinonia by the numbers:

· Revenue loss: $2,000,000 as of July 31 (Koinonia anticipates a full-year loss of $3,100,000, or $375,000 monthly, based on year-end projections)
· Additional expenses: $1.3 million
· Funds received from PRF: $564,375
· Funds received from PPP: Did not receive PPP due to number of employees
· Additional support received: Just under $1,100,000 from the state of Ohio

Susan Chiancone, Chief Financial Officer for Koinonia, and Diane Beastrom, President & Chief Executive Officer for Koinonia, explained to us that they applied funds from HHS to offset the lost revenue sustained due to the closure of day programs and the disruptions to their transportation services. “Prior to COVID-19, approximately 225 individuals attended our day program five days a week. Those programs closed March 13 and have only just begun to open under new [Department of Developmental Disabilities] rule allowing a maximum of 10 people, including staff, per program site.” To comply with this rule, Koinonia can only serve eight individuals in a total of seven pods; serving 56 individuals represents a 75-percent reduction in services. When asked about the future, Chiancone and Beastrom painted a grim picture: “We do not anticipate ever returning to the day program attendance levels we saw prior to COVID-19.” Frankie Mae, an individual supported by Koinonia


The shortfall of PRF funding is significant as Koinonia only received $565,000 to offset $3.1 million in lost revenue and an additional $1.3 million in expenses. Furthermore, the organization received several small grants from the state of Ohio, but together, those amounted to roughly $1.1 million. In other words, Koinonia’s lost revenue and additional expenses were two-and-a-half times the amount of relief the agency received through state and federal programs. 

Access to additional funds not only help improve Koinonia’s financial stability; it would enable the organization to increase base wages for DSPs (currently $11 per hour) to a rate that would more effectively compete for labor against other hourly-wage employers in the community, such as Target, Walmart and Amazon. Beastrom has argued for years, both in Columbus and in Washington, that one of the biggest barriers to solving the direct support workforce crisis is competition from retail—and COVID-19 isn’t helping. “With this pandemic and the close interpersonal contact necessary for DSPs to perform their jobs, very few people are looking to this field as a potential career change. The situation is very fragile and is only getting worse,” Beastrom explained.

Examples of additional workforce-related expenses include:

· A base wage increase from $10 to $11 to retain staff and avoid wage compression. Koinonia has a formula it uses so that newly hired DSPs making $11 per hour don’t earn the same or more than someone they hired a year ago, and so on, so longer-term DSPs’ wages don’t get compressed in their rate of pay. 
· Increased payroll to cover 24/7 services in all homes since day programs closed.
· COVID-19 premium pay. 
· Double-time pay for staff working in homes where an individual supported has tested positive for COVID-19.
· Additional personal protective equipment, such as scrubs and gowns for all DSP staff. 
· Costs related to sanitizing homes where an individual supported has tested positive for COVID-19.

As we heard from many of the other professionals we interviewed, Koinonia’s executives were very grateful for the funding they had received, but noted that it was not sufficient for managing through the long duration of this pandemic. As Chiancone and Beastrom put it, “While all of these gestures and funds are greatly appreciated, they are often defined for very specific and overlapping purposes rather than permitting the opportunity for providers to use as needed, where needed. This makes the use and reporting highly complex and worrisome, and creates administrative burdens for a relatively small amount of money during an extremely challenging time. Our total budgeted revenue for 2020 was $38,000,000.”

Despite Impossible Choices, Providers Face Mounting Uncertainty

Agencies now find themselves in the tenuous position of rebuilding their programs while their states force them to choose which individuals they can support given the funding and staffing challenges laid out above. Additional interviews revealed that providers are being forced to confront impossible choices, but even so, they’re not seeing any evidence that future uncertainty is waning.

Community Provider: Fuse Network, Newark, OH

Due to revenue loss, the Fuse Network had to reduce their staff, operating in three counties, from 85 to 65. Mary Thompson-Hufford, Chief Executive Officer for the Fuse Network, detailed her agency’s struggle to decide which individuals they can support given their staff reduction. “Gina didn’t get called back to work at Avon, and her mental health needs have been exacerbated this summer,” Thompson-Hufford explained. “Through dedicated teamwork, [Gina] found a new job at Bob Evans. She was so excited to get started and her parents are thankful that she will have purpose, but we didn’t have the coaching capacity, so we had to request a delayed job start for Gina.”
  
In Gina’s case, the Fuse Network was able to delay the delivery of services. But in other instances, they have had to decline to provide support altogether. As one example, John received an employment offer and asked for transportation services to and from his house. Fuse Network didn’t have capacity to provide these services, so John was forced to turn down the job. Now, he and his team worry about how long it will be until he finds another job offer.

Deanna found herself in a similar situation. She had two part-time jobs last year and found herself laid off due to COVID-19. She was called back to her job at Adornetto's, which she has had for a year. Adornetto’s manager talked with the Fuse Network’s employment specialist and said that Deanna was struggling with COVID-19 procedures and needed more support; if she didn’t receive that support, they would have to take her off the work schedule.

In explaining these impossible choices, Thompson-Hufford put it this way: “Do we prioritize Gina to help avoid potential mental health hospitalization, or should Deanna have priority because she lives alone in an apartment and needs the income? And how is it right to not provide the rides that John needs, knowing that doing so would reduce his need for services from the [developmental disabilities] system?” Unfortunately, as you might guess, Thompson-Hufford and her colleagues at the Fuse Network are not alone in confronting these impossible choices.

Community Provider: Exceptional Persons, Inc., Waterloo, IA

[image: ]Exceptional Persons, Inc. (EPI) by the numbers:

· Revenue loss: $277,454
· Additional expenses: $634,289 (averaging nearly $62,000 per month)
· Funds received from PRF: $305,626
· Funds received from PPP: $3,093,900
· Additional support received: $423,933 from a different CARES Act-funded program

EPI benefitted from a constellation of stars aligning to ensure that they are currently financially stable with federal assistance. In contrast to some providers profiled above, EPI qualified for a large enough PPP loan to meet their needs. Calling it “the big difference maker,” Chris Sparks, Chief Executive Officer for EPI, expects to meet the conditions for the loan to be forgivable. Furthermore, Iowa directed separate funding from the CARES Act toward Medicaid disability supports specifically—though it is important to note that not every state has distributed funds in that manner. Finally, EPI received a smaller but still much-appreciated amount from PRF. As such, Sparks expects EPI will have enough funding for another 18 months under current pandemic conditions.Dawn, a Program Manager at EPI


However, Sparks shared, it is unclear if the pandemic will remain stable in Iowa. “This is a very fluid situation. Daily positive rates are high in Iowa and additional service shutdowns are quite possible, at least for day habilitation. This creates lost revenue in that service and increased expenses in our residential services.” He elaborated that a worst-case scenario of having to convert offices into a quarantine dormitory if the agency has to address a spike in cases among individuals supported and staff would change their financial outlook entirely.

Finally, Sparks noted that structural issues that existed prior to the pandemic continue to challenge providers in Iowa. These challenges include low wages triggered by Medicaid reimbursement rates, noting that low wages foster high turnover rates (further exacerbated by the pandemic). He also noted that operating within a managed care framework, and the rigid billing rules that come along with managed care, do not allow providers to receive full reimbursement for their expenses.

What Congress Should Do

Our conversations with community-based providers of disability services revealed that the extent to which providers were able to benefit from PPP and PRF varied greatly based on the number of people they employ, the number of people they support, whether their states offered additional financial support and/or regulatory flexibility, and what kinds of service they offer.

These interviews also revealed that the seemingly endless nature of the pandemic means providers continue to confront impossible choices, even in instances when they have received federal support. These choices include decisions about staffing and how to address the needs of individuals while ensuring the health, safety and well-being of people supported and frontline staff.

These observations reinforce something we have known since the earliest days of this pandemic: Congress must take significant and swift action to ensure agencies at risk of losing ground in the life or death battle against COVID-19 don’t succumb to the pandemic’s worst impacts. The stronger community disability supports are, the more individuals can stay at home and stay safe, and the more we can curb the spread of this deadly virus among a highly vulnerable population.
 
Congress can ensure the well-being of people with I/DD and invest in the essential frontline workers that support them in two essential ways:

1. Protect Medicaid Home and Community Based Services for children and adults with developmental disabilities through targeted long-term investments.

2. Stabilize funding for state and local governments to prevent cuts to HCBS funding.

Ready to Join Us?

To learn more or to commit your support to our efforts, contact Sarah Meek, ANCOR’s Senior Director of Legislative Affairs, at smeek@ancor.org. 
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